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Dear Parents,

On behalf of the pupils, staff, parents and Governors of St Eugene’s Primary School, I extend a warm welcome to you and your child.

Here in St Eugene’s we have a long tradition of serving the community of Victoria Bridge and beyond by providing high quality education in a peaceful and tranquil environment loved by pupils and staff alike.

As a small school, the confidence, self-esteem, happiness and personal development of our pupils is central to everything that we do and we take great pride in our school and in everything that we achieve.

For our pupils, St Eugene’s Primary School is very much a home from home.

An essential ingredient of our school ethos is working together to achieve – children, parents, staff, governors, parish and the wider community and this is reflected in our school motto…’Circle of Learning’.

We hope that our prospectus will give you a feel for the child-centred provision that is available here in St Eugene’s, from the early years of our Pre-School/Reception provision, up to the senior years of Primary 7. Should you require any further information about the curriculum we provide or wish to see the school and experience first-hand the facilities on offer, please do not hesitate to contact us and arrange a visit.

Mr Gavin Gallagher

Principal
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GENERAL INFORMATION

St. Eugene's Primary School is a Voluntary Maintained Primary School, owned by the Trustees representing the Parish of Sion Mills and is maintained by the Education Authority. It admits boys and girls aged from four to eleven. The school was founded in 1960. It is well equipped and has extensive grounds, which are ideal for sporting activities and events
St Eugene's offer an all-inclusive learning community dedicated to nurturing the intellectual, physical, spiritual, moral, social and emotional development of each individual child. Staff aim to provide a broad and balanced curriculum and are deeply committed to providing the highest standard of teaching and learning. The school encourages all to realise their full potential in a caring and engaging Catholic environment.
SCHOOL HOURS 
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The school day begins at 9.15 am. Pupils can arrive from 9.00am onwards, however, we do offer a Breakfast Club from 8:10am for any pupils who need to be dropped off before 9.00am. The cost of the Breakfast Club is just £1. 
· All the children have a supervised playtime for 15 minutes from 10.45 – 11.00am.

· Lunch break is from 12.30 to 1.15 pm.

· Reception children will attend school until lunch- time only (i.e.) 12.30pm.

· Primary 1 & 2 finish their school day at 2.15 pm. After school supervision and games are available for eligible children until 3.15pm from Monday to Thursday.

· Primary 3 pupils finish at 3.15 pm Monday to Thursday and finish at 2.15 pm on a Friday. 

· Primary 4 - 7 pupils finish at 3.15 pm each day although occasionally children may not leave until a few minutes later if there are clearing tasks to be completed.

After-school clubs will be run at different times of the school year and parents and children will be notified of the times in advance.
ATTENDANCE

All children should attend school for the 190 days, which the law requires, unless they are ill. Due to legislation drawn up by the Education Welfare Department it is now absolutely necessary for parents to inform the school either in writing or telephone of the reason for the child’s absence from school.  Children’s attendance is now completed on computer. Long absences or erratic attendances must be brought to the attention of the Education Authority for investigation.
PUPIL WELFARE

All staff work closely together in consultation with parents to ensure the welfare of children in the school. Parents are urged to discuss any matters of concern with staff whenever they feel this is advisable. Parents are strongly advised to discuss such matters with the class teacher in the first instance. Often potential problems can be avoided if they are dealt with quickly. The Principal will be pleased to see parents to discuss any matters of concern they may have although it would be appropriate to make an appointment as the Principal teaches full time and a lengthy discussion may be needed.

CHILD PROTECTION
The school has drawn up a Child Protection Policy in accordance with Department Guidelines. All members of staff have been made aware of the Policy and the fact that any matters of concern should be brought to the attention of the designated teacher, Miss Gormley, in Miss Gormley’s absence concerns should be brought the attention of the deputy-designated teacher Mrs Connolly. 
ADMISSION ARRANGEMENTS 2017/2018
The current policy is to admit into the P1 class on the first day of the autumn term those children who have reached the compulsory school age, i.e. those children whose 4th birthday falls on or before 1st July 2018. Applications to have children enrolled at other times during the year will also be given consideration. The same criteria will be used on deciding in admission of such pupils. 
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ADMISSIONS CRITERIA - Year 1

The Board of Governors will apply the following criteria in the event of there being more applicants than places available, in the order set down. Priority will be given at all times to pupils regarded by the Board of Governors, on the basis of supporting evidence by parents and/or statutory agencies, as having special circumstances (medical, social, security factors). Priority shall be given to children resident in Northern Ireland.

1. Children of compulsory school age who normally reside in the Parishes of Camus, Ardstraw East and Sion Mills.

2. Children of compulsory school age from other areas.
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ADMISSIONS FOR PUPILS BELOW COMPULSORY SCHOOL AGE

1. Children who normally reside in the Parishes of Camus, Ardstraw East and Sion Mills, who reach their 4th birthday between the 2nd July 2018 and 30th June 2019 (inclusive) will be admitted into Reception on, or shortly after, the day of their 4th birthday.  

2. Other children who reach their 4th birthday between the 2nd July 2018 and 30th June 2019 (inclusive) will be admitted into Reception on, or shortly after, the day of their 4th birthday.  

A decision as to whether these children will be admitted, will be dependent on the number of compulsory school age children in the composite Y1/Y2 class (ie not to exceed 30 pupils)
In the event of over-subscription in any one of the criteria taken in order, the following sub-criteria will be applied in the order set down, If over sub-scribed in any one of the sub-criteria, taken in order, final selection on the basis of closeness of the home to the school as measured by the shortest walking distance.

(a) Children who have brothers/sisters (half-brothers/sisters) presently 

          enrolled in the school;

(b) Children whose parent/guardian, brother/sister (half- brother/sister)

           are prior pupils of the school.

(c) Children whose parent/guardian is presently a permanent member of 

          the teaching/ancillary staff.
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YEAR 1 ADMISSIONS - AFTER THE BEGINNING OF THE SCHOOL YEAR

Children who apply to enter the school during the academic year will be considered using the same criteria as for Year 1.

ADMISSIONS CRITERIA - YEARS 2- 7

The following criteria will be applied in the order set down 1-2.

1       A pupil will be considered for enrolment provided that the school will not

         exceed its enrolment number as determined by the Department of Education.

2      A pupil may be accepted provided that in the opinion of the Board

        of Governors, its admission would not prejudice the efficient use of the

        school’s resources.

Pupils will be accepted in order of application. If over-subscribed on this criterion, children will be selected on the basis of the following Sub-Criteria applied in the order set down:

(a)    P2 children before P3, P3 before P4, etc.

(b)    Shortest walking distance between home and school.

The Board of Governors reserves the right to require such supplementary evidence as it may determine to support or verify information on any application form.

Parents considering sending their children to this school are invited to make a prior visit, to see the school in action and to talk to the staff. Application forms are available from the school or Education Authority.
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INDUCTION

Children who have secured a place in Primary One or our Pre-School Group will be invited to take part in a programme of induction with their parents. The induction programme is usually held in May and will provide parents with information to prepare for their child starting school. This information will be provided through a series of parent and child sessions. The programme enables children to become familiar with their new surroundings and meet staff and new peers. 
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St. Eugene’s Primary School Policy

We endeavour to provide an environment which will stimulate the physical, intellectual, emotional and social development of each individual child.

This policy will be pursued with the use of specific aims which are set out below and shall be borne in mind when drawing up planners and schemes of work in each curriculum area.

AIMS:
The aims of the school will be for each pupil to learn to:

· Read fluently and with understanding and pleasure.

· Talk clearly, confidently and grammatically;

· Write sensibly, fluently, grammatically and imaginatively;

· Listen attentively with understanding;

· Acquire a good sound knowledge of the basic number facts;

· Acquire computational skills and to be able to apply them with speed;

· Apply himself/herself to mathematical tasks with confidence and skill;

· Become aware of the nature of science and its relevance in their immediate environment. 

· Acquire knowledge and understanding of the World Around Us through Science, History and Geography based topics.  

· Develop agility, confidence in and through physical activity and the ability to express feeling through movement;

· Acquire information from various sources, e.g. reference books, etc. and to record information and findings in various ways;

· Develop awareness of self and sensitivity to others, acquire a set of moral values and the confidence to make and hold moral judgements, and develop habits of self-discipline and acceptable behaviour;

· Develop the capacity to become a contributing member of the community.
· The children will, at all stages of their development, be given the opportunity to make use of Information Technology as a resource for developing all aspects of the curriculum.

Through these aims it is hoped that pupils will:
· develop a sense of self-respect, the capacity to live as independent, self-motivated individuals and the ability to function as contributing members of co-operative groups;

· develop lively enquiring minds, the ability to question and argue rationally and to apply themselves to tasks and to develop physical skills;

· develop respect for religious and moral values and tolerance of other races, religions and ways of life;

· develop their abilities in all curricular areas and fulfil their personal potential to use these abilities;

· develop their learning in all spheres and to help them develop a love of learning;

· respect and understand the world they live in and the interdependence of individuals, groups and nations;

· Be better prepared for their adult lives at home, at work and at leisure. 
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The Curriculum

Staff aim to provide a broad and balanced curriculum and are deeply committed to providing the highest standard of teaching and learning. 

The Northern Ireland Curriculum is delivered through three key stages at primary level
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· The Foundation Stage: Years 1 and 2

· Key Stage 1: Years 3 and 4

· Key Stage 2: Years 5, 6 and 7

The areas of learning include:

· Language and Literacy

· Mathematics and Numeracy

· The World Around Us

· The Arts

· Physical Development& Movement

· Personal Development & Mutual Understanding

· Religious Education

For more information visit: CCEA Curriculum pages or follow the links from our website.
Our Reception class are provided with a range of opportunities and experiences in which learning is promoted through play. These children follow the Northern Ireland Pre-School Curricular Guidance.

For more information visit: CCEA: Pre-School Guidance follow the links from our website.
TEACHING STAFF (September 2018/2019)
Teacher                                                                Miss. L Gormley

(Reception & Years 1 & 2)

Teacher                                                                Mrs. D Connolly

(Years 3, 4 & 5)

Principal                                                                Mr. G Gallagher
(Years 6 & 7)

HOME / SCHOOL CONTACT

Parental contacts with the school are actively encouraged by the teaching staff. The parent's support is essential in working with the school for the child's benefit. This school attempts to foster parental relationships in various ways such as invitations to services in school, concerts and plays, meetings and other events as well as informal contacts at the beginning and end of the school day. More formal contact is made at the teacher/parent interviews in the first term of the school year where progress and other pertinent matters are discussed. Parents may contact the school about any urgent matter whilst the school is open. This should, as far as possible, be outside of teaching time to keep class disruption to a minimum.
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RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

Religion is an important element of the school's life. The school sees itself as an extension of the home and as such it seeks to support, extend and clarify the Catholic faith which children live at home and in church. Every effort is made to foster a Catholic ethos within the school with the active encouragement of class prayer and school assemblies. There is a strong programme of Religious Education in the school which includes following the church calendar and bible stories. Fr. Thomas Canning, makes frequent visits to the classrooms and talks with the children about their sacramental preparation. 

SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL PROVISION 

Care is taken at all times to match the curricular provision for all children to their particular stage of development and to take account of any particular difficulties or special talents which they show. Where provision beyond what can be given by the class teacher is required, the Code of Practice for Special Education is used so children requiring specialist services may benefit from them at the earliest opportunity. This should enable the child to develop strategies that will help overcome or lessen the difficulties being experienced. 
HOMEWORK

Homework is seen as an integral part of the curriculum. The amount of time required will increase as children progress through the school. Homework may consist of oral, written or project work. The support of parents in their children's studies is strongly encouraged. Reading records/Homework Diaries should be signed by parents on a nightly basis. 
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EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES
St Eugene’s offer a range of extra-curricular activities, some of which are integrated in our school day and others are offered as after school clubs. P5-7 pupils attend swimming, engage in Athletics, Gaelic Football, Soccer, Tin Whistle and Drama to name a few.
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The entire school is enjoying working alongside Sustrans as part of an Active Travel to School Programme. Pupils in P3, 4 and 5 are this year involved in the Roots of Empathy Programme and are benefitting from Mindfulness Sessions to promote better mental health. The whole school has a fun activity trip in the Summer Term and a trip to a professional pantomime at Christmas time.
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The Extended Schools initiative has been providing children with the opportunity to participate in a range of activities, which include science, art and crafts projects, healthy eating and multi-sports events. Children in P1
and P2 can avail of after school supervision from 2.15pm until 3.15pm this is ideal for parents who have older children to collect at 3.15pm or for those depending on the school bus. 
All our children take part to in our Christmas performances and Easter Concert which showcase the many talents of our children here at St. Eugene’s Primary School. 
SCHOOL DISCIPLINE

Our school promotes the development of self-respect and the growth of self-discipline. We encourage positive behaviour at all times. Good behaviour and work is rewarded with praise and recognition in the form of points, prizes or golden time. A pupil is chosen from each classroom as “Pupil of the Week” and the children receive a small gift and certificate in recognition. The Principal and staff will consult parents in the event of any serious problems arising with a particular child. 
SCHOOL RULES

Children are expected to behave in a way, which shows consideration for other people and their property. We expect them to treat both other children and adults with politeness and kindness and to have a regard for the safety of themselves and of others. The school rules and policy document on discipline are available to parents on request.

CLOTHING

St. Eugene’s strongly advocates the wearing of school uniform. Children should be encouraged to wear the school uniform with pride as they represent the school. It is particularly important that children wear sensible footwear, whether indoors or out. The uniform is: -

BOYS:             Navy smart trousers (not jog bottoms)
                        Navy jumper

                        Light blue shirt

                        Navy tie (ideally an elasticated tie for small children)

GIRLS:             Navy skirt/pinafore or smart trousers

                         Navy cardigan

                         Light blue blouse

                         Navy tie (ideally an elasticated tie for small children)

During the Summer Term (April – June only) girls may wear a blue and white checked dress and boys may wear a light blue polo shirt and navy shorts. No particular supplier is recommended and parents can purchase these from any retailer so long as the colours are as stated above.
We have introduced a school coat, polo shirt and hat which may be ordered in the school at the beginning of the school year. (Please note these are not compulsory).

PE KIT

The P.E Kit consists of a pale blue t-shirt (with school crest), navy shorts and a P.E bag. Please note that this is not compulsory and you may wish to provide your own clothes for P.E. Each item of uniform should be clearly labelled with the child’s name, including P.E. gear so that if it is misplaced it can be returned. In the interests of safety, jewellery should not be worn that may cause injury to the child or any other party.

CHARITY

Thinking of the needs of others within the community and further afield has a high priority in our school. St. Eugene’s has regularly raised funds for the third world charity – Trocaire. The school nominates a worth while cause each year and a fund raising event or collection is organised to raise funds.
CHARGES AND REMISSIONS

Education in St. Eugene’s Primary School is provided free of charge for all lessons and activities connected with the child’s entitlement under the Education Reform Order e.g. books, materials etc.

Exceptions are detailed below:

1. Cost associated with extras such as visits and trips.
2. Costs of swimming awards and certificates.

3. Cost of tin-whistle tuition.

VOLUNTARY CONTRIBUTIONS

The school will, as it has done in the past, appeal to parents from time to time for voluntary donations but it is stressed that no child will be disadvantaged in any way if parents choose not to make a contribution.

BREAKAGES/LOSSES

The Board of Governors reserves the right to seek to recover from the parents the whole or part of the cost of breakages and losses incurred as a result of a pupil’s behaviour.
INSPECTION OF DOCUMENTS
A number of documents are available for inspection at the school should parent’s request this. Parents wishing to inspect any of the following should give written notice to the Principal at least 3 clear school days in advance of the time they wish to see them. (This does not preclude an informal request to the Principal, who may make the documents immediately available, if this is convenient). Copies of the document may also be made available if a week's clear notice is given. Payment for copying will be required in advance. The documents available for inspection are: -

· The Governors' statement of the aims of the school.

· Any statutory instruments, DENI circulars or administrative memoranda sent to the Principal or the governing body in relation to Part 111 of the 1989 Order.

· Any published HMI Reports referring expressly to the school.

· The arrangements made by the Education Authority for the consideration and disposal of complaints under Article 33 of the 1989 Order.

· The agreed syllabus for Religious Education adopted by the Trustees.

COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE

Complaints concerning the curriculum and other matters referred to in Article 33 of the Education Reform (NI) Order 1989 shall be dealt with in accordance with Article 33 and regulations made by the Department of Education. A copy of the school complaints policy is available from the office on request. 
CHANGES IN SCHOOL ARRANGEMENTS

Changes occur from time to time in the staffing and organisation of the school and parents will be informed of these in writing. The summaries in this booklet give the present arrangement
SCHOOL POLICIES
· Admission Policy

· Anti Bullying Policies (Pupils and Staff)

· Positive Behaviour Policy

· Attendance Policies (Pupils and Staff)

· Charging and Remissions Statement

· Curriculum Policies (Literacy/Numeracy etc)

· Complaints Policy and Procedures

· Pastoral Care Policy

· Child Protection and Safeguarding Policy

· Data Protection/Freedom of Information Policies

· Drugs Policies (Pupil and Teachers)

· Finance Policy

· First Aid Policy

· Health and Safety Policy

· Homework Policy

· Internet Acceptable Safety Use Policy


· Lettings Policy Statement

· Marking Policy

· PRSD Policy

· Salary Policy / School Cover Policy

· Special Needs Policy

HOLIDAY DATES

AUTUMN TERM 2017/2018
School Open to pupils:
Friday 1st September 2017
Reporting to Parents:
Friday 27th October 2017
(School closed to pupils)
Mid-Term Break:

Monday 30th October – Friday 3rd November 2017 (inclusive)
Christmas Vacation:
Wednesday 20th December 2017 at 1pm
SPRING TERM 2018
School Reopens to pupils:
Thursday 4th January 2018
Mid-Term Break: 

Thursday 15th- Monday 19th February 2018 (inclusive)
Exceptional Closure:
Monday 19th March 2018
Easter Vacation:

School closes – Wednesday 28th March 2018 at 1pm
SUMMER TERM 2018
School Reopens to pupils: Monday 9th April 2018
May Day Holiday:

Monday 7th May 2018
Exceptional Closure:
Monday 28th May 2018
Summer Vacation:

Friday 29th June at 1pm
PLEASE NOTE: Sometimes additional closures are arranged for teacher training, etc. In the event of this happening parents/guardians will be notified in advance.
CHAIRMAN OF GOVERNORS:                                                  Mr Brian. Conlan
PRINCIPAL:                                                                                 Mr Gavin Gallagher                                                                                                   
Number on Roll (1st Sept 2017)    

54

Expected Number on Roll (1st Sept 2018)     
54   
Admissions No: 14                                                                                            Enrolment No: 97

THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Nominated by the Transferors/Trustees:

Fr. Thomas Canning
Mr. B Conlan

Mrs. C Corry

Mrs.P Devine 
Representing Department

Mr. D Gallagher

Nominated by the Education Authority (Western Region)
Mr. K McGuire
Mrs. D Gallagher
Elected by the Parents

Mrs. U Grimley

Elected by the Teaching Staff

Mrs. D Connolly

ANCILLARY STAFF 
Clerical Officer                                                       Mrs. M Gallagher

Classroom Assistants                                            Mrs. G Cawley       

                                                                              Mrs. J O’Kane

                                                                              Mrs. S Preston

Cook in Charge                                                      Mrs. A Flanagan

Caretaker                                                               Mr. M  Mc Menamin 

Supervisory Assistants                                          Mrs. J O’ Kane

                                                                              Mrs. S Preston

                                                                              Mrs. M Gallagher 
If a parent/guardian wishes to view any of the above policies, please notify the school. A cost if £1.00 will be placed on each copy to cover time and material. Parents of children new to the school will be provided with all relevant policy documents. As policies are reviewed/updated parents will receive copies for consultation where appropriate. 











www.steugenesps.com


